
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on April 7, 2015 in the council chambers, 3 Primrose 
Street.      
          

K. Alexander, Chair    J. Erardi 
L. Roche, Vice Chair     L. Gejda        

 K. Hamilton, Secretary   R. Bienkowski  
D. Leidlein        8 Staff 
J. Vouros               50 Public 
D. Freedman     1 Press      
M. Ku  

   
Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 7:40 p.m. 
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Erardi spoke about the National and State PTA Reflections Program competition around fine 
arts.  This year we had three winners in the middle school division.  Stephanie Cobb, grade 8 
student who was not able to be at the meeting took third place for literature.  Julie Hess, grade 7 
took second place for musical composition and Ashley Solomon, grade 8, took first place for 
photography.  Mr. Alexander along with middle school assistant principal Jim Ross 
congratulated these students who were presented with a certificate from the Board. 
 
Dr. Erardi then introduced Tom Brant who is a school psychologist at the high school.  He is 
held in high regard by his colleagues and an article he wrote with another school psychologist 
regarding school and community mental health was published in Education Week.  We are 
proud he his is part of our district.  
 
Mr. Alexander stated we were also honoring the superintendent tonight.    
Dr. Gejda spoke about the March 27 award ceremony at Central Connecticut State University 
which was the first ceremony of recognition of their alumni.  Dr. Erardi was recognized for his 
contributions in educational leadership as well as contributions to community.   
Mrs. Ku said that she and Mr. Vouros also attended and it was amazing to see Dr. Erardi 
recognized for his hard work and we all feel proud and appreciative that his career has brought 
him to Newtown. 
Mr. Freedman said he was on the review committee for the superintendent and Dr. Erardi’s 
leadership and communication is incredible.   
 
Mr. Alexander requested that the minutes of March 17, 2015 be removed minutes from the 
consent agenda. 
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku Michelle moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda 
which includes the Newtown High School field trips, the donation to Middle Gate School, the 
resignation of Kathryn Spallone, and the child rearing leaves of absence for Brook Nucifora and 
Kristin Norden, and the correspondence report.  Mrs. Roche seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
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Minutes of March 17, 2015: 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of March 17, 
2015.  Ms. Hamilton seconded.  Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Leidlein)  Motion passes. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Joseph Devellis, 12 Deer Hill Drive, spoke in support of the 12/14 Foundation using the high 
school and read the letter he wrote to the Board.     
 
Jarusha Wright, 96B Church Hill Road, spoke about the high school being used by the 12/14 
Foundation and how much everyone enjoyed being part of the productions.  The high school is 
the best location to have these plays.   
 
Kathleen Barton, lives in Southbury but owns the Graceful Plant in Newtown.  She supports the 
12/14 Foundation as they have provided new opportunities for the children.   
 
Robin Fitzgerald, 24 Old Farm Hill Road, sent a letter to the Board of Education and Dr. Erardi 
regarding the 12/14 Foundation.  The arts are important for healing.  We only charge them for 
custodial fees.  Without charging for using the school our district is making a donation to them 
without the taxpayers knowing.  This year they are charging tuition to use their program.  Do not 
allow them to use it for free and charge market rent to use the high school. 
 
Marie Wright, 96B Church Hill Road, said businesses in town rarely have scholarship programs 
for the arts.  Being in a secure building is part of the importance of using the high school.  It’s 
not just for the money.  It’s for community and education.   
 
Chris Powers, 75 High Rock Road, said both children are immersed in the arts at Middle Gate 
School.  She agrees it is terrific for them to be at the high school but it is also a taxpayer 
discussion.  A fee should be associated with using the facilities as with other groups that use the 
school.  Money being raised should come back to the community. 
 
Rev. Matt Crebbin, 20 Valley View Road, said his children are involved in the arts.  He 
encouraged the school board to ponder what is going to be the policy around the use of our 
facilities which is fair.   
 
Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report:  Mr. Alexander attended a number of budget meetings with the Board of Finance 
Education Subcommittee.  The budget was moved forward with no changes by the Legislative 
Council.  We are looking for volunteers for the negotiations and for the Sustainable Energy 
Commission.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi provided the shared service study by Blum Shapiro and will bring it back April 21 for a 
discussion.  The transportation survey will also be brought back at that meeting.  There will be a 
discussion on the long term planned spending for technology.  A community forum will be held 
for incoming kindergarten parents on April 27 at 7:00 p.m. in the Reed cafetorium.  Our music 
program was recognized as one of the nation’s Best Communities for Music Education by the 
National Association of Music Merchants Foundation.  An additional community forum will be 
held April 30 at 7:00 p.m. in the high school lecture hall regarding enrollment and the facility  
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study.  Dr. Erardi reported receiving a number of disturbing phone calls this morning with five to 
Sandy Hook School and two to other schools.  Due to the fine work of the Monroe Police 
Department and our officers the perpetrator was arrested.   
 
Megan Milano said there would be a student government blood drive tomorrow.  There was a 
college fair held last week.  This year Nicholas Roche and Katelyn Zimmerman received the 
superintendent’s award.  The Chris Herren presentations were held today. 
 
Rilind Abazi spoke about a student discussion with Dr. Erardi and Dr. Rodrigue regarding the 
suspension and expulsion policies where questions were posed about changing the punishment 
for athletes and other items in the current policy.  Seniors and juniors then met with Dr. Erardi, 
Dr. Rodrigue, Mr. Bienkowski and Chartwells regarding a petition initiated by a student 
complaining about the lack of food in the old caf where there is usually a shortage.  Students 
said the food was better in the beginning of the year.  They also addressed the size of portions 
which have decreased.  There are also a minimal number of healthy choices.  Mrs. Roche 
proposed having a place on the web site for other students to post issues.  They suggested a 
possible committee to give regular reports on the food.   
 
Ms. Hamilton thanked Rilind for this information.  She asked what the plan was to revisit this 
issue.   
Dr. Erardi said prior to the student roundtable we had a meeting with Chartwells.  We will meet 
with them and debrief the student meeting.  The results will be brought back to the Board for 
both the expulsion policy and food concerns. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Ms. Hamilton said the policy committee would meet this Thursday. 
Mrs. Ku said the Curriculum and Instruction committee met today and endorsed the Jazz 
Improvisation I and 2 to come to the Board.  There was a good follow up discussion to the math 
presentation.  She also attended the SBHC advisory board meeting.   
 
Mrs. Roche said the Culture and Climate Committee met on Monday and will bring items to the 
second meeting in May.   
Ms. Hamilton asked if the Curriculum and Instruction Committee could put together a process 
for curriculum development.   
Mrs. Ku said they have had that discussion and will bring it to the Board. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
Mr. Alexander said the operational plan was discussed earlier with the budget being moved 
forward to referendum.  He encouraged everyone to vote. 
 
Technology Grant: 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education approve the corrected page 7 of the 
CSDE District Technology Upgrades to Support Transition to the New Standards Grant.   
Mrs. Ku seconded. 
 
Dr. Erardi stated that we took earlier action on this but page 7 was incorrect.  
Ms. Hamilton asked how this was going to get funded.   
Dr. Erardi would get that information to the Board.  It’s a combination of moving funds from our 
operational plan and depends on when the grant arrives.   
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Ms. Hamilton also asked how the grant would affect our five-year technology plan. 
Dr. Erardi would bring a technology presentation to the board regarding this. 
Mr. Freedman said this should be vetted through a subcommittee. 
Dr. Erardi said that was a good recommendation but the issue with State Department grants is 
that they are due in a small window of time.  He will bring this back to Mrs. Amodeo.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
12/14 Foundation Facility Request: 
Mr. Alexander has been involved in the foundation production with his daughter and feels it is 
safest to not vote on this subject.  He supports the foundation and is pleased with the work 
they’ve done. 
 
Dr. Baroody said he doesn’t want to have children defined by what happened and wanted to 
give them a creative outlet in their community in front of their families and friends.  He reached 
out to the Yale and a program was developed for the children involved in these plays.  Using the 
high school supports the foundation’s efforts to help the children.  Last summer it was going to 
take $100,000 to do both shows.  The foundation only as $30,000.  He said he would fund the 
rest.  If there is a charge this year we won’t be able to do it.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if this would impact any renovation work at the high school. 
Dr. Erardi said this summer was fine.  The auditorium renovation starts in January 2016 and the 
auditorium would be closed the following summer. 
 
Mr. Freedman said the challenge is not was the foundation is doing.  We have to look at an 
equal playing field.  With the performances there are selective processes which don’t’ provide 
an equal playing field.  How can get every child to participate?  
Dr. Baroody said we had 109 children in one show.  Over 200 were involved last year but some 
were not interested.     
 
Ms. Hamilton asked if all students were from Newtown and if they were charged to participate 
last year.   
Dr. Baroody said all children were from Newtown and no one has been charged yet.  This year 
we may not charge but there will be a time we will have to.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said as a non-profit group they need to stay with their mission which is to form an 
arts center.  This is a summer camp.  She checked surrounding towns that charge $500 for two 
weeks.  The work the foundation is doing is great but the issue is fairness to other groups.  Our 
policy states our fees but doesn’t address long-term usage.  Renting Edmond Town Hall is one 
per hour price.  We are funded through taxpayer dollars.  She is not sure if we are allowed to 
donate services to another organization.   
 
Mr. Bienkowski said we have the right to waive the policy. 
Dr. Erardi said the Board has discretion on this issue.   
Mrs. Ku asked about Education Connection using our space. 
Mr. Bienkowski said there is no fee involved.  
Mrs. Ku feels we should think of this as a similar situation with both groups providing services to 
our families.     
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Ms. Hamilton prefers to revisit this with some kind of reduced fee.   
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the requested waiver by the 
12/14 Foundation.  Mr. Vouros seconded. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked where the money goes when fees are charged. 
Mr. Bienkowski said it is deposited into the custodial account and stays there for improvements 
to different areas of the school being used.   
Mrs. Roche asked what the fees the foundation charged would be used for. 
Dr. Baroody said they have a budget of $130,000.  The fee money would go toward lighting, 
costumes etc.    
 
Mr. Freedman asked for a list of organizations that use our facilities with who pays and who 
doesn’t pay.   
Ms. Hamilton feels that because it’s a non-profit there should be some leeway.  She wants to 
postpone the vote to come up with a figure to charge for non-profits. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein said we need to meet the needs of our children.  This program allows us to help 
and it’s important to have programs like this in our community.   
Mrs. Ku agreed.  She asked if they had to rent equipment to use in our auditorium. 
Dr. Baroody said the lights were donated but they paid for sound equipment and upgraded the 
auditorium.   
 
Mrs. Roche said we need to reflect on this before making a decision and asked how much it 
would cost to pay everyone working on the show. 
Dr. Baroody said the actors charge a minimal amount.  We house them.  It’s impossible to get 
professionals to give their time.   
Mrs. Ku asked how delaying the vote until April 21would affect what they need to do. 
Dr. Baroody said it would be difficult because auditions are April 25 and 26.   
 
Dr. Erardi said it was important for the community and Board to understand what we have here.  
The first year there was a co-decision.  Last year the Board voted.  The revenue piece is how 
you look at the data.  The compelling piece is that there is a fee structure in place.  Consider 
equity in fairness and opportunity as others may want to use facility.  Don’t lose sight of the 
children.  It would be tragic if this would not go forward this summer. 
Mr. Freedman would support them using the high school at no charge but it is important to have 
a comprehensive review of the policy and of all our facilities usage.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said the goal of creating a performing arts center is in their legal document with 
the IRS.  To keep the non-profit status you must adhere to the mission.  It doesn’t fit our mission 
so we can’t donate money to them.  It’s a legal document.  We want you in Newtown and she 
prefers just having Newtown children involved.  She is in favor of tabling this to next meeting to 
discuss fees for non-profit organizations. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved to postpone the vote until April 21 to get more information.   
Mr. Freedman seconded.   
   
Mr. Freedman would support it and look at the fee information.   
Mrs. Ku was not in favor of delaying it or making up a new fee structure for this.  We need to be 
consistent with the other groups.   
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Mrs. Leidlein was not in favor of postponing the vote.   
Mrs. Roche would like more time but doesn’t want to postpone it to hurt the organization moving 
forward.  We need to sit down and see how to approach this.   
Mr. Vouros agreed with Mrs. Roche. 
 
Vote on postponement: 2 ayes, 4 nays (Mrs. Roche, Mrs. Leidlein, Mr. Vorous, Mrs. Ku), 1 
abstained (Mr. Alexander)  Motion fails. 
Vote on main motion: 5 ayes, 1 nay (Ms. Hamilton), 1 abstained (Mr. Alexander)  Motion 
passes. 
 
BEAT Program: 
Erik Holst-Grube, Staci Stamm and Dave Defeo presented information on the Business, 
Entrepreneurship and Applied technology Program.   
Dr. Erardi thanked them and hoped the program would also be available at the middle school. 
 
Graduation and Moving Up Dates: 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education set the Newtown High School 
graduation date as June 16, 2015 at 4:00 p.m. and the Newtown Middle School Moving Up 
Ceremony date as June 15, 2015 at 5:30 p.m. with both to be held at the O’Neill Center 
Mrs. Roche seconded.   Motion passes unanimously. 
 
WCSU Course Agreement:  
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education authorize the Superintendent to sign 
all AP course agreements with WCSU effective July 1, 2015 or upon the signature of the 
Connecticut Attorney General, whichever is later, through June 30, 2018.  Mr. Vouros 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 

Item 8 – Public Participation - none 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss 
safety and security and student matters and invited Dr. Erardi, Dr. Gejda, Chief Michael Kehoe, 
Attorney Monte Frank, Julie Haggard and Dr. Lorrie Rodrigue.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion 
passes unanimously. 
Item 9 – Executive Session  
10:41 p.m. 
Item 10 – Action on Executive Session Item(s) 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education support the superintendent’s 
recommendation regarding discipline pertaining to student 2014-2015-06.  Mrs. Roche 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
Item 11 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 12:15 a.m. 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________  
                          Kathryn Hamilton 
          Secretary 
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